A Public Hearing of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, May 13, 1999 at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York at 7:30 p.m.

PRESENT:
Duane Basch, Chair



Dick Dehm



Don Thorp



Joe Ricci



Phil Mattaro

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

OTHERS:
Tom Voorhees, Code Enforcement Officer; Chris Holliday, Town Board Member; and 8 residents.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

Mr. Basch called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m.

MALLEY – PUBLIC HEARING

Mr. Gregory Malley, 3021 Rush Mendon Road, Honeoye Falls, came before the Board  requesting an area variance, for land contiguous to the above address and fronting on both Rush Mendon Road and Clover Street, permitting the completion of construction of a structure within less than the 80 feet distance from the right-of-way of Clover Street (a State highway) required by the Zoning Code of the town of Mendon.  Tax Account #215.03-1-24.4.  Zoned RA-1.

Mr. Basch stated that a copy of the notarized Affidavit of Posting of the Sign was in the file.  Mr. Basch stated that he was waiving the reading of the public notice, a copy of which was in the file, along with a copy of the County’s response, which stated this was a local matter.

Mr. Basch asked Mr. Malley to review the events which resulted in his appearing before this Board.  Mr. Malley stated that he was asking for a 5-foot variance.  Mr. Malley gave the following chronological chain of events:


-
8/3/98-Mr. Malley obtained a building permit from Wayne Pickering, the Town Assessor. The Code Enforcement Office, Tom Voorhees, was not in the office at the time.  Malley stated he asked for the setback and was told it was 80 feet from the road and 20 feet from the side area.


-
11/12/98 – Mr. Malley stated Tom Voorhees, the Code Enforcement Officer, called him and stated Mr. Malley’s structure was a few feet too close.  Mr. Voorhees told Mr. Malley it needed to be 80 feet from the right-of-way.  


-
11/13/98 – Mr. Malley stated he called a surveyor, Mr. Wayne McGrail, to survey the property and was told it would be 3 weeks to one month before Mr. McGrail could do the survey.  Mr. Malley stated he had Mr. McGrail use a tape measure to do a measurement, at which time Mr. McGrail stated Mr. Malley might be 2-3 feet off or he might be fine.  


-
12/98 – Mr. Malley stated he and Mr. Voorhees reviewed the placement of the structure.  Mr. Malley stated that at this point he had concrete down and the lumber ordered.  


-
3/99 – Mr. Malley stated that Mr. McGrail came out and surveyed the property.  Mr. Malley stated that by this time the building was essentially done.  

Mr. Basch asked if the benefit could be achieved by other means.  Mr. Malley stated he built the barn with the intent of storing equipment for the winter so the barn needed to be a certain size so the equipment would fit in it.

Mr. Basch asked if the barn was too close per the poles.  Mr. Malley stated that the poles would have to be moved in 4 feet.

Mr. Dehm asked Mr. Malley to clarify exactly what the problem is.  Mr. Malley stated that the barn should be 80 feet from the right-of-way line of the designated road, and he is 3-5 feet too close.  Mr. Malley stated the measurements were taken from the poles, which are 3” inside the concrete, and the overhang which extends over the poles.

In response to a question from Mr. Basch, Mr. Malley stated that the distance between the poles and the side of the structure is set up so equipment can be stored there.

Mr. Basch asked if this would create an undesirable change in character to the neighborhood.  Mr. Malley stated no – it’s a new structure.  Mr. Malley distributed photographs to the Board of barns along Route 65 which are closer than the setback area.  Mr. Basch asked if the barns in the photographs which appear to be within the setback are pre-existing.  Mr. Malley stated yes.

Mr. Basch asked if the request was substantial.  Mr. Malley stated no.

Mr. Basch asked if the request would result in any adverse physical or environmental effects.  Mr. Malley stated no.

Mr. Basch asked if Mr. Malley had received any comments from the neighbors.  Mr. Gary Green, 4455 Clover Street, spoke stating he was a next door neighbor and he felt that the barn fit in nicely.

Mr. Basch asked if this was a self-created difficulty.  Mr. Malley stated yes.

Mr. Basch stated he had a copy of Mr. Malley’s Building Permit application.  Mr. Basch read Item B from the Building Permit application and stated that Mr. Malley obviously had not read what he was signing.  

Mr. Basch asked if all lot and setback stakes had been put in.  Mr. Malley stated he had done this with a tape measure by going back 80 feet and then an additional 30 feet for a total of 110 feet.  Mr. Basch asked if Mr. Malley had used a tape map as a reference.  Mr. Malley stated no.

Mr. Basch asked who had done the foundation and the layout.  Mr. Malley stated he had done some himself – he had staked it out and done the measurements and the foundation.

Mr. Basch asked what concrete had been poured by 11/13 when the poles were in and the lumber had been ordered.  Mr. Malley stated that the foundation and floor had been poured.

Mr. Basch stated that Mr. Malley had stated on his application that the approximate value of the structure was $5,000.00.  Mr. Malley stated that was the cost for materials only.  Mr. Basch asked how much Mr. Malley had spent when the setback became an issue.  Mr. Malley stated about $3,000.00.  

Mr. Basch asked if the rest of the property is in compliance with the State regarding access and drainage.  Mr. Malley stated yes.  Mr. Basch asked about the culvert.  Mr. Malley stated this was an existing culvert and he had put stones over the top for the trucks.  Mr. Malley stated that Mr. Kerwin from the DOT had come down and stated that the road did not have the best sight distance so Mr. Kerwin wanted him to put a chain across the driveway, and this would be a limited access road.

Mr. Mattaro asked for the dimensions of the barn.  Mr. Malley stated the barn is 33’ x 51’.  Mr. Mattaro stated Mr. Malley had put 30’ x 35’ on the application.  Mr. Malley stated that was why he put the “@” sign next to those figures, meaning “about”.  

Mr. Mattaro asked if the corner was wired for light.  Mr. Malley stated he was planning on having a spotlight.

Mr. Basch stated that this was an incomplete building permit application because Mr. Malley had not provided all the information required, that Mr. Malley had obviously not read the building permit application before signing it.  Mr. Basch stated he could not understand how someone could keep building even when he knew there was a problem and didn’t wait for the surveyor.  Mr. Basch stated that Mr. Malley was acting in his own peril.  Mr. Malley agreed, but indicated that he didn’t do anything to deceive anybody.  

A discussion followed regarding the right-of-way.  Mr. Malley stated he measured 110’ from the edge of the road to the barn itself.  

Mr. Mattaro asked if Mr. Malley had ever been told to stop.  Mr. Malley stated no.

Mr. Basch stated he had asked Tom Voorhees, the Code Enforcement Officer, to attend tonight’s meeting and asked Mr. Voorhees to share his information.  

Mr. Voorhees stated he wanted to clarify some items.  


-
When Mr. Voorhees did the footer inspection on 9/8/99, the building met the front setback requirements.  Mr. Voorhees stated the surveying stakes on the corners were at 90’.  


-
Mr. Voorhees stated it was months later when the poles were in the ground, but the slab had not been poured when Mr. Voorhees visited the site.  Mr. Voorhees stated that the poles could be moved when pushed at that time. Mr. Voorhees stated that Mr. Malley had told him that he (Mr. Malley) was not sure where the property line was, and he would be contacting a surveyor.  


-
Mr. Malley called Mr. Voorhees and told him that the barn was too close.  Mr. Voorhees stated he told Mr. Malley that he could apply for a variance.  Mr. Voorhees stated Mr. Malley continued to build.  Mr. Voorhees stated there were snowstorms before the surveyor could come and there were some thaws, too.  


-
Mr. Voorhees stated that no one called for a footer inspection on the poles.  Mr. Voorhees stated that the barn floor was in, but the porch floor had not been poured.  

Mr. Basch asked if the apron on the west side could be moved to the opposite side.  Mr. Malley stated that he had it on that side due to the wind from that direction, which can be brutal.

Mr. Basch opened the meeting to comments from the public.

THE GALLERY:

Charles Meisenzahl – 215 Sibley Road

Mr. Meisenzahl stated he had been on the Planning Board when the code was written and had gone to the Town Hall when he saw how close the barn was to the road.  Mr. Meisenzahl stated Mr. Voorhees had told him that the problem was with the overhang.  Mr. Meisenzahl stated Mr. Malley should have a survey map since he just bought the property in 1995.  Mr. Meiseinzahl asked how this happened.  Mr. Meisenzahl asked Mr. Malley how much land he owned.  Mr. Malley stated 9 acres.  Mr. Malley stated he had intended to go back about 20 feet more than he needed to – he didn’t want to go too far back because he didn’t want to have to incur the costs for more stones on the driveway. 

Mr. Basch asked if there were any other questions from the Board.  Mr. Dehm asked for clarification on where the starting point is when measuring the distance from the right-of-way.  Mr. Voorhees stated that the measuring point is the farthest protruding portion of the building.  

Gary Green – 4455 Clover Street

Mr. Green stated that he was new to the area and did not come tonight to defend Mr. Malley.  Mr. Green stated he came to learn if there was an intent to build too close to the road or was it an accident.

There were no more comments from the public or the Board.

Mr. Basch closed the Public Hearing at 8:45 p.m.

A Public Hearing of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, May 13, 1999 at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York at 8:45 p.m.

PRESENT:
Duane Basch, Chair



Dick Dehm



Don Thorp



Joe Ricci



Phil Mattaro

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

OTHERS:
Chris Holliday, Town Board Member; and 6 residents.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

Mr. Basch excused Mr. Voorhees.

Mr. Basch opened the Public Hearing at 8:45 p.m.

PUBLIC HEARING - THE COUNTRY PLACE

Mr. Paul Lobban, an owner of the Country Place, 470 Main Street, Fishers, came before the Board requesting an area variance permitting the illumination, by artificial light, of an existing free-standing sign.  Tax Account #206.03-1-8.  Zoned RA5.  

Mr. Basch stated that the notarized Affidavit of Posting of the sign was in the file along with a copy of the published public notice and waived the reading of the public notice.  Mr. Basch stated the County had responded that this was a local matter.

Mr. Basch polled the Board members and all were familiar with the property.

Mr. Lobban stated that he and his partners had purchased the property in 1997 at which time there was a sign in front with no light.  Mr. Lobban stated that other businesses along the roadway have lights.  Mr. Lobban stated they were making this request for recognition purposes for safety reasons.  Mr. Lobban stated that members have told him that people have missed the driveway and had to turn around and he is concerned about the safety of the people when turning around.  Mr. Lobban stated he checked with the Town regarding what was permitted.  Mr. Lobban stated that he discovered that in 1996, when the facility was the University Club, the sign had been granted with no lighting.  Mr. Lobban stated he had driven by the sign with the bright lights on in his car and still could hardly see the sign.  Mr. Lobban stated he went to the Home Depot and obtained some specifications on different lighting options.

Mr. Basch asked if the benefits could be achieved by other means.  Mr. Lobban stated no.

Mr. Basch asked if Mr. Lobban had investigated any other signage.  Mr. Lobban stated no, he felt the fewer signs the better.

Mr. Basch asked if there would be an undesirable change to the neighborhood.  Mr. Lobban stated that the sign was far enough away from the neighbors and the light would not be that bright, that this would not be a problem.

Mr. Basch stated that Mr. Lobban had indicated, in his letter to the Board, that he was considering using 2 150-watt floodlights and to light the sign from the ground.  Mr. Basch stated he and Mr. Lobban had spoken previously and Mr. Basch had suggested top/down lighting as an alternative.  Mr. Lobban stated he had no problem with the top/down lighting, and it might be a better method.

Mr. Basch asked if the request was substantial.  Mr. Lobban stated there was no light now so he was requesting a change.

Mr. Basch asked if there were any adverse physical or environmental effects.  Mr. Lobban stated he was asking for some lighting and the environmental effects of light could be an endless discussion.

Mr. Basch asked if this was a self-created difficulty.  Mr. Lobban stated yes, when he bought the business he did not know the Town codes.

Mr. Basch asked if there were any other signs on the property.  Mr. Lobban stated that on the barn to the west of the freestanding sign, the University Club had their insignia.  Mr. Lobban stated that as part of their purchase agreement, they could not display the University Club insignia so they painted that over and put, in smaller Dickens writing, “The Country Place”.  The University Club insignia had been lit up by garden lights, and no one had said the sign could not be there.

Mr. Basch asked if there were any other lights on the driveway or in the parking area.  Mr. Lobban stated there were three lights on the long drive to the clubhouse, but none of them currently work.  Mr. Lobban stated he assumed they worked, but they don’t have a ladder long enough to change the lightbulbs.  

Mr. Basch asked if the lights were working when they took the property over.  Mr. Lobban responded no.

Mr. Basch stated it was difficult to see the sign when coming from the east due to the trees.  Mr. Lobban stated there are 6-7 trees in front of the sign when coming from the east, and the sign could be seen if it were lit.  

Mr. Basch asked if there were any lights on the tennis courts.  Mr. Lobban stated no.

Mr. Basch asked what situations there would be where someone would need to find the facility after dark.  Mr. Lobban stated that it is a member based club with a full kitchen facility and they have Friday night dinners.  Mr. Lobban stated sometimes the staff might not leave until 12:30 a.m.  

Mr. Basch asked who would be trying to find the facility after dark.  Mr. Lobban stated that members come after work and play tennis and stay for socializing and sometimes call friends to join them.  Mr. Lobban stated that members have told the owners that people cannot find the facility.  Mr. Lobban stated that they sometimes have small parties.

Mr. Lobban stated that this is a busy road, and it is difficult to market, especially since the clubhouse sits so far back from the road.  Mr. Lobban stated that he was also concerned about a potential security problem.

Mr. Basch stated that sometimes they place limitations on the number of hours that the light may be on.

Mr. Lobban stated that there is always the potential for people trespassing and there is a concern for safety and emergency vehicles being able to find the facility.

Mr. Thorp stated he had no questions.

Mr. Dehm asked the dates when the club is open for business.  Mr. Lobban stated they are open from Memorial Day through Labor Day with the dinner on Fridays.  Mr. Lobban stated there might be special club parties on another night.  Mr. Lobban stated there are not usually activities that go on late at night.

Mr. Ricci asked if there were winter hours.  Mr. Lobban stated no.

Mr. Ricci shared with the Board the lighting report done by Mendon residents regarding the Pittsford Federal Credit Union lighting issue.

Mr. Mattaro asked for clarification of the loss of marketing.  Mr. Lobban stated they are open to the public – anyone can become a member, but you don’t have to be a member to stop in and have drinks and dinner.  Mr. Lobban stated their business is selling memberships.

Mr. Basch opened the meeting to comments from the public.

GALLERY:

Barry Rosenberg – 494 Main Street Fishers

Mr. Rosenberg stated the sign also says dining, tennis and swimming.  Mr. Rosenberg stated the facility is a commercial business in a residential area, and he would be unhappy if the sign were lit.  Mr. Rosenberg stated the facility is changing progressively and that the sign got by them, and they are not supposed to have lighting.  

Mr. Lobban stated that the sign was out front and the lights were there when they purchased the property and this is the first variance that they have asked for.

Mr. Jones stated that he was on the board when the sign variance was granted, and it was stated that the sign not be lit, because it is the policy of the ZBA to give the applicant only what they ask for, and the applicant had not asked for lighting.  Mr. Jones stated that the driveway lights were already there.

Mr. Ricci stated there are other lights on Main Street Fishers from Mile Square Road to the Country Place, but they don’t light signs.

Mr. Lobban stated that three of the residences on Windham Hill have a tremendous amount of lighting around them.  He stated they wanted to light one small sign, measuring 3’ x 4’.  

Mr. Rosenberg stated he wanted to stress that this was an advertising sign in a residential area.  

Mr. Lobban stated he saw this as a recognition sign.  Mr. Ricci asked if Mr. Rosenberg could see the sign from his home.  Mr. Rosenberg stated no.

Mr. Dehm asked what type of advertising the Country Place used.  Mr. Lobban stated they use word of mouth mainly and would like to use local newspapers and the yellow pages, but they haven’t had a budget for advertising.

Mr. Basch asked for other comments.  There were none.

Mr. Basch closed the Public Hearing at 9:39 p.m.  
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Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

Mr. Basch opened the Public Hearing at 9:39 p.m.

WILLIAM MCINTEE - APPEAL FOR INTERPRETATION

Mr. Patrick Laber, of Schultz Associates, appeared before the Board for Mr. William McIntee, 254 Quaker Meeting House Road, owner of property at 7067 Rush Lima Road, appealing an interpretation of the Zoning Ordinance by the Code Enforcement Officer if the conversion of approximately 950 square feet of repair area at the Shamrock Station to a convenience store area will change the use from an Automobile/Motor Vehicle Service Station to a Retail Sales establishment.  Tax Account #221.03-2-31.  Zoned RS-30,000.

Mr. Basch stated that the Affidavit of Posting of the Sign was in the file; waived the reading of the notice of the public hearing, which was in the file and stated that the County had declared this a local matter.

Mr. Basch polled the Board, and all stated they were familiar with the property.  

Mr. Laber stated that he was before the Board appealing an interpretation of the ordinance by the Building inspector.  Mr. Laber showed financial figures for the past three years between gas/propane and food.  Mr. Laber stated that gas/propane represented 82% of the overall net and food represented 10%.  Mr. Laber stated that he and his client did not anticipate food sales overtaking gas sales after the changes are made – converting space into a convenience store.  Mr. Laber stated that the profit from food sales would have to increase by a factor of five to equal the gas sales.  Mr. Laber stated that the plans for the items to have in the store would make this a very difficult task.

Mr. Ricci stated that the Board needed to review the way Mr. Voorhees, the Building Inspector, interpreted the code.  Mr. Ricci read the code with regard to a service station versus a filling station.  

Mr. Jones stated that a recent case in New York City in the First Department, noting that Mendon is in the Fourth Department, involving Exxon Corporation, resulted in a definition of whether a convenience store added to gas sales and made it an accessory use.  Mr. Jones stated that if the financial information showed that 80% of sales would be from gas and 10% of sales would be from food and the majority of revenue would continue to be from gas sales, then this would still be a permitted accessory use.  

Mr. McIntee stated, from the audience, that no repairs would be done on the property and that the intent was to modernize the inside and expand sales.

Mr. .Basch asked what the square footage of the parcel was.  Mr. Laber stated there were 48,000 square feet.

Mr. Basch asked if the existing building was 1350 square feet.  Mr. Laber answered yes.

A discussion followed regarding the current ratio between revenue from gas and revenue from food.  

Mr. Jones stated the Board could use criteria of the square footage or the revenue.

Mr. Ricci asked what the outbuilding was used for.  Mr. McIntee stated it was used for storage of oil and soda and other items.

Mr. Basch asked if the Board required any further information.  

Mr. Basch asked if there were any comments from the public.  There was no one in the audience.  

Mr. Basch closed the public hearing at 10:16 p.m.

A Regular Meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, May 13, 1999 at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York immediately following the Public Hearing.

PRESENT:
Duane Basch, Chair



Dick Dehm



Don Thorp



Joe Ricci



Phil Mattaro

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

OTHERS:
None.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

Mr. Basch stated that the following Board members would write the determinations:


Mr. Ricci – The Country Place


Mr. Thorp – Mr. Malley


Mr. Dehm – Mr. McIntee

A discussion followed regarding the applications.  

MINUTES
Mr. Thorp moved, seconded by Mr. Basch, to approve the minutes of the April 22, 1999 meeting.  

ADOPTED

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye; Mr. Ricci – aye; Mr. Thorp – aye; and Mr. Basch – aye.

MOTION

Mr. Ricci moved, seconded by Mr. Thorp, to adjourn the meeting at 11:12 p.m.

ADOPTED

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye; Mr. Ricci – aye; Mr. Thorp – aye; and Mr. Basch – aye.

Mary Fletcher, Secretary

Zoning Board of Appeals
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